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[Dr. McKinley, message Called To Serve ]  < 188 > 
And that is Clay Smith and Clay is one of our interns here, currently a 
student at Southwestern Baptist Theological Seminary. He and his wonderful 
wife are a part of this ministry team growing and developing in Christ in 
these days and I trust that some day in not too distant future we’ll have 
the joy of a…, ordaining Clay and seeing him as he is indeed being raised 
up and prepared to serve the Lord Jesus Christ in the days to come. I’m so 
grateful that you’re here tonight. I’m so thankful that I have the 
privilege of being here tonight. I remember an evening just like this many 
years ago in my life when I stood and stood before my church family and 
stood with my family and friends and all that I could say that evening was 
simply I thank Christ Jesus my Lord who has counted me faithful, putting 
me in the ministry. And the greatest joy of my life has been to answer the 
call of God, to share that call with my precious wife, Connie, our 
children, with wonderful church families that a…, extend to the various 
parts of the United States and of course this great and wonderful church 
family here and our dear and precious friend and pastor Dr. Jack Graham. 
What a joy all of this is in my life and I’m thankful to be a part of this 
evening and for what God’s going to do tonight as well as what He will do 
through the lives of these men and their families in the days to come. 
 
Over the last few days it has been impossible to escape the horrific and 
nauseating images that have been broadcast to us about the shameful things 
that have happened in prisons in Iraq. As we’re seen these things, every 
one of us have struggled with the fact that we’d like to believe that 
these events and the things that have unfolded are simply a part of the 
evils of history past, but today we’re seeing these very images with a 
very striking and impugning sense that all of the things that we are 
seeing have happened in American uniforms. And indeed in war many terrible 
and horrific things happen. There’s nothing good about war. Only when the 
outcome of war ultimately accomplishes justice, righteousness, freedom and 
well-being for the people who are oppressed and impacted. But I say that 
to say tonight that we are engaged in a spiritual war and in this 
spiritual war in which we are engaged in these days and in these times 
there are many casualties. There are casualties that come because our 
adversary, the ultimate terrorist brings death and destruction and carnage 
and we see families destroyed and we see lives that are brought into 
addictions and all sorts of behaviors and patterns and choices and 
consequences that are played out in a world that lives without God. But of 
all of the things that we see nothing so impacts us as when someone who 
has been wearing the uniform, someone who has been enlisted, someone who 
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has been promoted, someone who has been entrusted with the message of the 
gospel of Jesus Christ ultimately becomes the one whose character is 
impugned and whose lifestyle is destroyed and availed as being unbecoming 
of the gospel of Jesus Christ. And seeing these things and thinking of 
these things and thinking of this night and of this war in which we are 
engaged to these men and to their wives, tonight I wanna simply take time 
and say to you; the battle is real, the stakes are high, the journey comes 
at a high price, the adversary plays for keeps, but we have been called 
into a mission that matters for eternity and tonight I wanna take just a 
few minutes and I wanna do my very best to provide you some safeguards 
against shame. 
 
I believe that many people begin ministry with eager hearts, ambitious 
spirits, not for personal ambition but ambition for the kingdom of God, 
with a walk that is true to Christ, but so many end up in shame. And 
tonight as we come to this place to commission and ultimately to ordain 
you to that to which God has called you, I wanna do all that I can in the 
Word of God to encourage you to safeguard your life against every…any and 
every shame that could come your way and I wanna do that by opening one of 
the pastoral epistles, the book of Timothy, 2nd Timothy, the last of all of 
Paul’s writings is here and he’s wrapping up his life and ministry. It’s a 
very personal letter, a…, there’re a lot of personal expressions and 
certainly we see that at the opening portion of this book as we read, we 
immediately hear Paul as he’s expressing his admiration and appreciation 
for Timothy’s life. It’s been interesting here in our ministry over the 
last few weeks, it seems that we’ve been to this book again and again. I 
brought a message 2 weeks ago on the Word of God, a perfect word, A Word 
Perfect Faith In An Imperfect World, and then last week our pastor brought 
a message a…, about the mother and the grandmother of Timothy who impacted 
his life through their faith and what they taught him by the holy 
Scriptures and again we come here to 2nd Timothy chapter 1 and verse 5 and 
Paul is saying that he’s thanking God for Timothy as he remembers the 
genuineness of his faith, but it’s a faith that he’s received from his 
grandmother Lois and from his mother Eunice and Paul is persuaded as also 
in Timothy. But then beginning in verse 6 Paul begins to outline the 
safeguards. Paul begins to give the instruction. Paul pours out his heart 
as the senior pastoral mentor in Timothy’s life and he says Timothy these 
are the things that matter. Let’s read them together. He said: 
 
6Therefore I remind you to stir up the gift of God which is in you through 
the laying on of my hands. 7For God has not given us a spirit of fear, but 
of power and of love and of a sound mind. 8Therefore do not be ashamed of 
the testimony of our Lord, nor of His prisoner, but share with me in the 
sufferings for the gospel according to the power of God, 9who has saved us 
and called us with a holy calling, not according to our own works, but 
according to His own purpose and grace which has been given to us in 
Christ Jesus before time began, 10but now has been revealed by the 
appearing of our Savior Jesus Christ, who has abolished death and brought 
life and immortality to light through the gospel, 11to which I was 
appointed a preacher, an apostle, and a teacher of the Gentiles. 12For this 
reason I also suffered these things; nevertheless I am not ashamed… 
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There’s no shame in my life, no shame in my ministry. 
 
…For I know whom I believed and am persuaded that He is able to keep what 
I have committed to Him until that Day. 
 
Strong and powerful words, words spoken from a heart that was aflame for 
God and a life that had been lived full throttle in faith for Jesus 
Christ. And yet Paul said, Timothy you’ve got many laps to go, you’ve got 
many days to serve, I want you to be able to come to the place that you 
will end your ministry without shame. How do you do it? Well let me 
mention to you 4 safeguards against shame tonight. And the 1st one is found 
in verse 6, Paul says I remind you, I want you to remember this, I want 
you to think about this stir up the gift of God, which is in you through 
the laying on of my hands. Now tonight we’re gonna take place in a service 
called the laying on of hands and while we do not believe that we have the 
ability to endue gifts and power to these men, we do as the church of God 
recognize this place, this institution as one of the places and structures 
of authority that God has created and ordained and as ministers of the 
gospel of Christ when we lay our hands upon these men we are saying that 
we are believed in them that we are committed to them and that we are, as 
though it were, authenticating their gift unto the ministry of Jesus 
Christ. But as we do that, we do that with prayer and we do that with plea 
and that prayer is a plea is what I believe was in the heart of Paul and 
here it is men, please don’t miss this, if you are gonna SAFEGUARD YOUR 
MINISTRY AGAINST SHAME you have to… 
 
PAY ATTENTION TO YOUR SPIRITUAL PASSION. Pay attention to your spiritual 
passion. Stir up the gifts, it’s a word that is used here and used only 
here, but the idea is to stoke the fire, stir the fire, be sure that the 
flame is burning in you. Don’t ever be a part of a life and a ministry 
where you are living as though you are something on the outside that 
you’re not on the inside. That’s hypocrisy and the world doesn’t need that 
and the kingdom of God is damaged by that. But what is needed is a 
generation of men, who having heard the call of God go forth to serve 
Christ with the flame of the love of Christ burning in their hearts, a 
passionate love for God, a passionate love for his church, a passionate 
love for people, a passionate love for the lost and be sure that your 
spiritual passion is strong and alive and burning. 
 
It was General Booth, the founder of The Salvation Army who said: 
 
“The tendency of a fire is to go out. Watch the fire on the altar of your 
heart.” 
 
And men if there’s anything that I have to say to you, the hardest thing 
that you will do in ministry is to attend to the fire, to be sure that the 
fire is burning in you, because there’s so many ways for you to lose the 
fire, for you to lose your passion in life and ministry. Opposition and 
criticism, resistance that all of us face in ministry can surely, as 
though it were, blow the flame out. If we simply are trying to get our 
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word and our affirmation and our…our a…, our sense of…a…of strength of 
calling from people and circumstances, we’re sure to fail because the 
circumstances that surround you in ministry will blow out the fire. And 
then there’s injury and disappointment, suffering, the things that you 
can’t explain but you have to walk through with people in life and if 
you’re not careful it will smother the flame of your heart. And then 
there’s the fatigue and the weariness and the personal limitations that 
you will face, days when you’ll serve churches where the budget isn’t met 
and where the decisions are few and where the buildings are falling apart 
and where, God forbid, people are yawning during the invitation. Do you 
have any idea how hard it is for a preacher to see somebody yawn when he 
finishes pouring out his heart in the pulpit? I will tell you there’s 
nothing harder than to preach with passion and to see somebody 
goin…[yawns]…sure hope we’ll get out of here in a minute. Well, it’s gonna 
happen, [slight congregation laughter] it has, it does, it will, but 
that’s just a minor thing compared to all of the things that come your way 
and it’s vital that you keep the flame burning. How to you do it? How do 
you cultivate your spiritual passion? How do you keep the flame burning in 
your heart? Well, one you have to… 
 
CULTIVATE THE INNER LIFE, you have to spend time with God. You have to be 
a seeker after the very heart of God. May I remind you tonight that your 
first call is to love the Lord your God with all of your heart, with all 
of your mind, with all of your soul, with all of your strength and when 
you love someone you pay attention to that person. You listen to what they 
say. You want to spend time with them and one of the most significant 
things that you can do to maintain spiritual passion is to cultivate your 
inner life, because only as you pay attention and cultivate your inner 
life will you BECOME A MATURE CHRISTIAN. In the early days of my life as a 
pastor I had to really come to terms with the fact that I wasn’t called to 
be a professional preacher. It’s easy in the ministry, just as everywhere 
else to just become a professional, to know what to do and what to say. 
God bless you! God bless you! Yes, yes, yes, oh yes! It’s easy to become a 
professional. It’s easy to look like a professional, trying to be sharp, 
trying to be effective, but please hear me, you need to be effective in 
ministry, you need to be smart, you need to be efficient in the way that 
you work. We’ve used a motto in life and ministry: 
 
“Excellence in all things and all things to the glory of God.” 
 
Certainly you need to use strategies for time management, communication 
and technology and personal growth, but I want you to hear me tonight, 
being a professional preacher will never matter. There’s emptiness in 
that. The secret is becoming a mature Christian. That’s why you got 
involved in this in the first place, it was that you might pursue Christ 
and it is in following Christ and seeking Christ and loving Christ that 
you become a mature believer and it is in the maturity of your faith that 
you’re able to accomplish the ministry of your life. It’s not by being a 
professional preacher. Cultivate your inner life. 
 
CONCENTRATE ON REALITY RELATIONSHIPS. There’s a lot of reality stuff out 
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there right now. But I want you guys to hear me tonight, the place where 
there better be reality is in your heart, in your home, that you have a 
MARRIAGE THAT MATTERS and you have a life with your wife, with your 
children and with those nearest and dearest to you, that those who know 
you best will speak the highest of you. It doesn’t matter how many people 
think you preached the greatest sermon they ever heard if you go home to a 
wife whose heart is empty and to children who are deprived because their 
daddy doesn’t love them, he’s more consumed with his image than he is 
their well-being. That’s not what ministry is about and I just wanna say 
to you tonight with everything that I can you gotta focus on reality 
relationships in your life with those closest to you, with your mate, with 
your children, with your church. You’ve gotta be a real person in relating 
with people in your church. Again, not having some sort of a sudo 
spirituality or a surface connection, just sorta goin by and just boppin 
people on the heard, heh, you know I’m afraid that even in the ministry we 
kinda get that wave [waves] you know? Be careful about that guys. Be sure 
that there are reality relationships in your life. And then… 
 
CONNECT WITH UNBELIEVERS. If you wanna maintain a spiritual passion, not 
only must you seek the Lord, spending time in His Word and prayer, on your 
knees, on your face seeking God, ultimately cultivating the reality of a 
relationship in…with those nearest and dearest to you, but ultimately 
being connected with unbelievers because I tell you when I am burdened 
about somebody it make me pray, it makes me seek, it makes me think, it 
makes me wonder, it makes me hurt because I want them to know Jesus and 
that’s what’s lost so often in ministry, so busy in the work of the church 
we’re no longer busy in the WORK OF THE MINISTRY. In a book written a few 
years ago called The Antioch Effect, Dr. Ken Hemphill, formerly the 
President of Southwestern Seminary wrote these words: 
 
“The issue today is not failure of programming, but rather failure of 
passion. We’ve grown indifferent about the condition of the lost. We no 
longer have the concern that once drove the church to it’s knees and then 
to the streets and while it is not necessary to cling to the programs of 
the past, it is essential to restore the passion of the past that produced 
great evangelistic fervor.” 
 
Passion is kindled when you care about people, when you love them and when 
you seek to love them to Jesus and I believe that’s there’s nowhere that 
you experience God more than you experience it when you fill the great 
commission.   [Matthew 28:19-20] 
 
19“Go into all the world, make disciples of every nation, baptizing them in 
the name of the Father, the Son, the Holy Spirit, 20teaching them to 
observe all things whatsoever I’ve commanded you.” 
 
And you know what the last verse is? 
 
“And lo, I am with you always.” 
 
You wanna experience God, you obey God and when you obey God and get 
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passionate about winning people to Christ it’s amazing how much the 
passionate experience of God is real in your life. It’s not somethin 
you’re just tryin to do in the church house, it’s somethin that’s happinin 
in your heart. And then boy, what does it do to the church when you get a 
bunch of hearts like that together, wanting to see the lost people saved? 
There’s a second thing that Paul mentions here and that is he says: 
 
6I remind you to stir up the gift of God that is in you through the laying 
on of my hands. 
 
And then he says: 
 
7For God has not given us the spirit of fear but of power and of love and 
of a sound mind. 
 
The second safeguard in your life and in your ministry is this… 
 
FACE OFF WITH YOUR FEARS OF FAILURE. You’re going to have fears, fears as 
you are put in positions of life that demand much of you, that expose 
things about your life and your heart that make you feel vulnerable, that 
make you uncomfortable, that there are times when you don’t have answers 
and yet you have to try to lead on and there are times when you a…are 
struggling with the hurts that you’re carrying in your own life and other 
people are unaware of it and if you’re not careful before long fear will 
just take and begin to strangle your life and your heart and your 
ministry. Fear is very real and we live in a world that’s constantly 
creating fears and I find that the easiest thing to have happen in 
ministry the further you go is that you just move further and further back 
from the edge of fear so that you have a nice comfortable, convenient 
ministry, all under control. I wanna be out of control. I wanna be out of 
control in the sense that I’m not ever will…unwilling to take the next 
step that God wants me to take in my life and ministry. I don’t ever want 
there to be a day where I feel like the greatest commitment to obedience 
is behind me, it’s always ahead of me and that I’m answering the call of 
God in my life. I guess what I’m tryin to say is don’t let the 
effectiveness of your ministry be at the mercy of your emotions. It’s easy 
to let the whole effectiveness of ministry just be right at the mercy of 
you emotions, everything on the surface and how important it is that you 
hear the Word of God. God has given us the spirit of love, of power and of 
love and of a sound mind; power and love and a sound mind. I love that. 
Fear is the enemy of faith and without faith you can’t please God. So the 
secret to pleasing God in your life and ministry is facing off with your 
fear, especially the fear of failure. You may fail in the eyes of people. 
You may fail in your own eyes, but you will never fail if you believe in 
the faithfulness of God. There’s a third thing that I want you to see 
tonight and that is not only to pay attention to your spiritual passion, 
to face off with your fear of failure, please hear my heart tonight… 
 
CONCENTRATE ON THE MESSAGE OF THE CROSS. Concentrate on the message of the 
cross. Paul said: 
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8Therefore do not be ashamed of the testimony of the Lord. 
 
The way that’s constructed in the original language literally says. 
 
I don’t ever want you to come to the point where you are ashamed of this 
message, of this testimony, but that you share with me in the suffering 
through the gospel, for it is the power of God. 
 
There’s no question what he’s talking about here. What is the gospel? The 
Bible says it in the book of 1st Corinthians chapter 15:   [verse 3] 
 
For I deliver unto you that which I also receive. 
 
And Paul says, he says: 
 
I declare unto you the gospel that Christ Jesus died for our sins, that He 
was buried and that He was raised again according to the Scriptures and 
then seen by 500. 
 
And the message of the gospel is the message of the death, of the burial 
and the resurrection of Christ. It’s a message that is proclaimed with 
SIMPLICITY, it’s such a simple message:    [Romans 5:8] 
 
For God demonstrated His love in that while we were sinners Christ died 
for us. 
 
It’s a very simply message:    [John 3:16] 
 
“God so loved the world that He gave His only Son that whoever believes in 
Him would not perish but have everlasting life.” 
 
Children can hear and believe this message. But just because it’s simple 
doesn’t mean it’s simplistic, because even the greatest minds cannot 
comprehend the wonder of the love of God demonstrated in the person of 
Jesus Christ on the cross. Concentrate on the message of the cross, the 
simplicity of that message, but also the EXCLUSIVITY of that message:    
[Acts 4:12] 
 
For neither is there salvation in any other for there’s no other name 
given under heaven whereby we must be saved. 
 
It’s the only message that we have to preach and it is an exclusive 
message that must be proclaimed because the only way that people can ever 
be made right with God is through the message of the preaching of the 
gospel of Jesus Christ. And then it’s the message of AUTHORITY. the 
totality of the power and the authority of your ministry is in direct 
proportion to the preaching of the cross of Jesus Christ. If you don’t 
preach this message you will fail in your ministry and there is always the 
temptation to soften the message of the cross so that you will increase 
the popularity of the preacher, always something witty, always something 
funny, always something nice, but I want you…to remind you that our Savior 
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was nailed to the cross and the only message that we’ve ever been charged 
to preach is the message of the cross and there is no power and there is 
no authority and there is no victory if we simply preach concepts about a 
changed life…a…a…concepts about truth and about changed lives to unchanged 
and unrepentant hearts. In fact that’s my fear in ministry, because I love 
to teach the Word of God, my greatest fear is that I would be in danger of 
teaching concepts about a changed life to unchanged hearts. And it doesn’t 
matter how good the ideas are or even how true they are if their hearts 
have never been pricked and changed and convicted by the gospel of Jesus 
Christ. People need to hear the gospel. There’s a final thing that I wanna 
encourage you to do guys in your life and your ministry and that is if you 
wanna avoid shame not only must you pay attention to your spiritual 
passion and not only must you [pause] concentrate on the message of the 
cross as I just menis…mentioned to you but… 
 
RISK YOUR LIFE ON THE REALITY OF AN ETERNAL REWARD. Risk everything on the 
reality of a reward that matters. Paul said again beginning in verse 12: 
 
For this reason I suffer these things, nevertheless I am not ashamed for I 
know Whom I believed and am persuaded that He is able to keep what I’ve 
committed to Him until that day. 
 
I want you to know that what you’re about is not about something that will 
result in lose or that is ultimately foolish. You are not a fool for 
giving your life for Jesus Christ. Now there’s a world of academics, 
there’s a world of education, there’s a world of success, there’s a world 
of materialism who would look at young men and young ladies like you and 
say, “What fools!” But I want you to know you’re not a fool, because you 
know Who you believe and you’re persuaded that He’s able to keep that 
which you’ve committed unto Him until that day. And there is a hope in 
Christ and you are risking everything on a reward that will never 
diminish, but that is real and that will last for all eternity and so 
every day let that confidence fuel your life, your vision, your passion. 
Stand up every morning and remember His mercies are new. Every morning 
great is His faithfulness and let the faithfulness of God and the promise 
of reward see you all the way through. 
 
Charles Wesley, penned words that are precious to my heart and I share 
them with you tonight: 
 
“A charge to keep I have, a God to glorify, a never dying soul to save and 
fitted for the sky. To serve the present age, my calling to fulfill, oh 
may it all my powers engage to do my Master’s will.” 
 
Make fool proof of your ministry and never be ashamed. 


